Minutes of the Binational Watershed Advisory Council Meeting
Camino Real Hotel, “Alcatraces” Conference Room
November 17th, 2005, Tijuana, B.C., Mexico
Co-chairs: Laura Silvan and Elsa Saxod
Attendance:

	Apellidos/Last Name
	Primer Nombre/ First name
	Organización/Organization 

	Cline
	Tracy
	County of San Diego

	Comer
	Katherine
	IRSC-SDSU

	Ganster
	Paul
	IRSC-SDSU

	Garzo
	Gabriel
	Rancho Ontiveros/Loponti Holdings, Inc.

	Guzmán
	Saúl
	Delegación SEMARNAT, B.C.

	Johnson
	Sara
	IRSC-SDSU

	McEnany
	Anne 
	Intl. Communty Foundation

	Nevarez
	Ana
	Rancho Ontiveros/Laponti Holdings, Inc.

	Saenz
	Ron
	SANDAG

	Sánchez
	Gabriel
	Binational Vision Project Team

	Saxod
	Elsa
	City of San Diego, Office of Binational Affairs

	Silvan
	Laura
	Proy. Fronterizo de Educ. Ambiental

	Wright
	Richard
	SDSU 

	Zavala
	José Carmelo
	CANACINTRA/CIGA

	Gonzalez
	Hector
	FLP

	Buswell
	Jordon
	Loponti Holdings

	Reilly
	Keith
	Loponti Holdings


I. Welcome and Self-Introductions. After those in attendance had introduced themselves, Elsa Saxod welcomed and thanked them for their attendance, and reminded everyone that although they were all welcome to stay, the exchange of information was to be among BWAC members only. 
II. Presentation of Biography and TRW-Related Activities. Carmelo Zavala began by sharing some of his personal background. He was born and spent his early childhood in the Colorado River Basin, the ninth out of thirteen children. Salinity intrusion due to what he called the “mismanagement in the Upper Colorado River Basin” led to their moving away from Mexicali to Ensenada in the early 60s. Water problems in Ensenada eventually led to their moving again, this time to Tijuana, becoming “campesinos sin tierra (field workers without fields)” he said, as was the case with many others in Mexico.
He has since lived in the Tijuana River Watershed (for the last 40 years). 

He studied to become a lab technician, then biochemical engineering specializing in food products, and finally a masters in bioengineering.
The latter led to his love for immobilized microorganisms, working on yeasts for beer manufacturing. He then moved into the field of wastewater treatment, still working with immobilized microorganisms. Back then, he said, he was certain the world revolved around biochemical engineering and bioengineering.
He then delved into an environmental development program that was born out of the Rio Summit, funded by the Rockefeller Foundation. The  $100 million program was to yield 1,500 consultants worldwide (150 per country in 10 different countries). In his words, this caused a drastic change in his technical vision, and he began to work with great commitment in international eco-tourism, and to assist in environmental issues in countries such as Thailand, Malaysia, Costa Rica, and Africa.
He continued by stating that today he is pleased to say that he is more sensitive and tolerant, realizing that there are other professions, such as anthropologists, biologists, and even architects, who can contribute to improving the world, instead of only biochemical engineers. 
During the last few years he has been working with hazardous wastes, beginning with bio-infectious waste, and now also including industrial waste.

One of his latest missions in life has been to “paint the CANACINTRA (National Chamber of the Transformation Industry) in Tijuana green”. He shared that it has been difficult work, with a lot of obstacles, and results have been slow-coming. 

He is currently in charge of the Centro Industrial de Gestión Ambiental (Industrial Environmental Management Center). One of its goals is for businessmen and industrialists to realize that creating profit for their owners and shareholders is not the only function of business. They should create distributable wealth, that is, they should be sustainable and long-term, creating favorable conditions in their communities, which can only be achieved by respecting their environment.
He closed by saying he expects that he will continue working on this goal for many years to come.

III. Update on the Vision Addendum. Katherine Comer presented the addendum which is available for download at http://trw.sdsu.edu. Comments should be sent to kcomer@projects.sdsu.edu
Power point:

Structure follows the Vision

Style does not follow the Vision

· Not a stand alone document, rather it is a series of comments referring to the sections in the main Vision document. 

· Comments separated with ***

· Keeps the Vision a “living document” 
· Comments on this addendum are welcome and may be incorporated into future addenda of the Vision. Send to kcomer@projects.sdsu.edu or call 619-594-5423.

Comments on the Vision from BWAC after November 2004 

New data

Recent events

Missing information

Helpful information
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IV. Updates on COTAs. Walter Zuñiga was unable to attend and make his presentation.

V. Update on Technical Water Committee Meeting. 
Paul Ganster commented that the Technical Water Committee was created under the Border Liaison Mechanism as a response to a recommendation in the Vision document to create a group to develop better mechanisms for effective binational management of the TRW as a single, cross-border watershed.

Katherine Comer read highlights from the Minutes of said meeting:
Action Plan 12 of the Vision, having to do with the creation of a binational water quality monitoring system, was discussed, and they agreed to create a subgroup to be coordinated by the IBWC sections. The purpose of the subgroup will be to create an inventory of the water quality monitoring data that each of the agencies has, and to propose a binational monitoring program with a shared database. Their next meeting will be on January 12, 2006, by invitation only.
VI. Outcomes of BWAC’s Health of the Tecate River Conference. Katherine Comer presented results from the Conference. 
Richard Wright shared that he felt that although there was a fair amount of monitoring being done by academic institutions and government agencies, it was difficult to tell how coordinated these efforts were. 
He stressed that there was a need to bring all this information together, develop common standards, a common database, etc., so that the information would be more readily available to stakeholders.

Elsa Saxod expressed that this was perhaps one of EPA’s priorities.
Doug Liden added that, in fact, in the previous year their Office of Water invested $100,000 in creating a Binational Database, compiling data from CNA and EPA. He added that there are many other sources and that the previous week they had met with USGS and RTI in Ciudad Juárez to discuss not only identifying the sources of data but also how best to represent them.
Paul Ganster mentioned that there are also studies that have been done at UABC by undergraduate/postgraduate students and faculty researchers that provide a useful reference of the historical evolution of water quality in the TRW.

Elsa Saxod asked Doug Liden, and he agreed, to make a presentation on the group he has been working with, and how the group can input additional information.

Katherine Comer was asked about the Germany constructed wetlands model and whether it was going to be used in the project she had presented in the earlier meeting.

Katherine responded that she had not had the opportunity to look at the design of the La Puerta Foundation project, and added that the German models were not done specifically for Tecate, but that the German team had given examples of which designs and plants might work best within the Tecate River.

VII. Presentation About BWAC’s Annual TRW Conference. Elsa Saxod instructed the group regarding the mechanics for developing the Conference, tentatively scheduled for September, 2006, and asked Katherine to proceed with the presentation.
Katherine Comer began by stating that the proposed name for the conference is the “First Annual Binational Tijuana River Watershed Conference”. 

Proposed format for the 

1st Annual Binational 

Tijuana River Watershed Conference

Today’s discussion

· Goals and objectives of conference

· Conference structure

· Guidelines for submissions of abstracts

· Scoring process for the abstracts

· Decide on dates for 2006

Conference Description


The TRW Annual Conference is an open forum for spotlighting projects that implement activities recommended in the Binational Vision for the Tijuana River Watershed, which was adopted by stakeholders in 2003 (see http//:trw.sdsu.edu). 

Goals and Objectives

· Motivate active stakeholder groups to review the Vision and develop or continue grassroots, on-the-ground projects as outlined in the Vision. 

· Encourage stakeholders to view their individual work as part of a larger watershed-wide effort to achieve a long-term sustainable future for the TRW. 

Goals and Objectives cont.

· Allow stakeholders to promote their activities, publish their data and findings, seek collaboration from others, and attract funding from other conference participants and observers. 

· The conference proceedings will be circulated widely to decision makers and stakeholders, and will be an addendum to the Vision, ensuring the Vision remains a “living document.” 

Conference structure—6 sessions

Water quantity
Water quality
Ecosystems and Natural Resources
Solid and Hazardous Waste 

Air quality
Socio-economic issues (education included here)

Proposed submission guidelines

· Everyone who presents a paper, video, or poster must submit an abstract. 

· Abstracts must not exceed 250 words

· Abstracts must be submitted online after one registers for the conference.  

Proposed scoring of abstracts

Scoring
· The abstract must state the project's purpose, methods, and conclusions (25%)

· The project or research must occur within the boundaries of the TRW or directly impact the TRW (25%) 

· The abstract should state the relevance to one or more action plans in the Binational Vision (25%)

· The project or research should be in the implementation phase or completed. Plans and proposals will be given consideration on a case by case basis (25%)

Logistics

· September 2006?

· At the Camino Real or other venue?

· 2 days of 3.5 hour sessions that include presentations and open discussions moderated by the BWAC panel?

· Registration costs?

As regards the Education session suggested, Richard Wright shared that the topic seemed to be one that cuts across all the others, and as such should be welcome in all the other sessions. Many times it gets isolated, and he felt it should be integrated into all the rest of the topics.
Tracy Cline voiced a concern regarding the timeline for presenting the abstracts, since it is being requested that they focus on projects that are already being implemented.
Katherine Comer replied that perhaps there would be more proposals in this first Conference, but that the idea is to present results, so the successes and hurdles of any such project may enrich others.

Richard Wright added that more weight will be given to projects that are further along, since they would be the most likely to be able to show some results at the Conference.
Katherine shared that the same problem was faced when drafting the Vision.
Laura Silvan expressed that an important challenge is going to be how to publicize the Conference and invite people to send in their abstracts. She said the campaign should be aggressive, and that the deadline for submitting proposals should be rather limited.

Katherine suggested that abstracts be sent in beginning in January, or perhaps after the February 9th meeting, and that maybe the subcommittee formed at this meeting could define an aggressive marketing strategy for the Conference.

At the end of her presentation, she asked that a date be defined for the Conference in September, 2006.

Elsa Saxod asked regarding the Conference schedule. As presented, it was a two-day conference with 2.5 hour sessions.

Katherine replied that there were approximately six sessions and that these could be either concurrent or continuous (back-to-back).

Since the number of abstracts that will be received is unknown, Elsa Saxod suggested perhaps having a one-day conference with concurrent sessions, and then expand it the following year if necessary. She stressed that the subcommittee should have the answers to all these questions by the next meeting in February. She then asked for volunteers to serve in the subcommittee. Laura Silvan, Paul Ganster, Richard Wright, Carmelo Zavala, Gabriel Sánchez, Héctor González and Saúl Guzmán volunteered. The subcommittee will meet via phone conferencing.
A question was asked as to how this Conference would integrate into the World Water Forum to be held in Mexico City in 2006 (whether a presentation on this conference would given at said Forum, or the results from the Forum shared at the Conference, etc.).

Elsa Saxod responded that given that there already is a Vision for this binational region, it might be worthwhile to draft a document for the Forum, perhaps something based on the Executive Summary, and to then see if it would be possible to present some of the recommendations, resolutions, or other results of this Forum at the September Conference. 
Paul Ganster expressed that it may be too late to be included as presenters in the World Water Forum, but that if people are interested in attending they should report back to BWAC on what could help this region.
Richard Wright mentioned that he and Laura Silvan had been discussing maybe preparing a flyer or brochure based on the Executive Summary to take to the Forum.

Ron Saenz shared that the Biodiversity Council had chosen SANDAG to host their annual conference in September. He also offered SANDAG’s help in disseminating information about the Conference by posting it on their Binational Coordination page.

Tracy Cline suggested coming up with a central, unifying theme to bring the Conference together, for example, “Stakeholder Participation” and how to achieve it in all the different topics.

Anne McEnaney made a comment regarding invitations, suggesting that they are sent out as early as possible, and that “Save the Date” cards would be a good idea. She asked if BWAC could be informed in the Minutes or by e-mail who would be compiling the invitation list, so they could contribute to it.
Saul Guzmán expressed that the Vision document is a great achievement, that it contains a great deal of information, but shared that he felt that he would like for its language to be more accessible to the public at large. He would like to see a leaner version that could be used as a teaching tool.

Elsa Saxod added that it would be a difficult task to achieve, but that perhaps different versions could be drafted for different audiences. She asked Katherine if it could be included in the agenda for one of the future meetings.

Katherine replied that having community/stakeholder meetings to present the Vision had been previously talked about, and that there was an Executive Summary in both English and Spanish. She asked everyone to contribute ideas as to how to further their efforts to create a color brochure, etc., since it takes a lot of resources to do so.
A question was asked regarding the “Bajagua” project, and Elsa Saxod replied that the representatives from IBWC/CILA would be the most appropriate people to respond, but they were not in attendance at the time. She also made the correction that although the name of the company who might build the infrastructure is “Bajagua”, it is not a “Bajagua” project. It is a U.S.-Mexico Advanced Secondary Treatment WWTP project.
Paul Ganster added that the Tijuana-Playas de Rosarito Master Plan considers decentralized WWTP plants that would also serve as water reclamation plants. One of them is slated for the Alamar River area. One or more of these plants might be used to deliver water to Valle de las Palmas for agricultural uses. IMPLAN has also talked about using reclaimed water for an Urban River Park, but these are all still in planning stages, and as a result there is not a lot of information available.
Doug Liden mentioned that the Border Institute 8 was being planned for May 2006, on the topic of Binational Watershed Management and Sharing of Data, and wondered whether BWAC would be participating.

Paul Ganster replied that the topic was to a great degree a result of the work done in BWAC. He felt their conference would be a good opportunity to bring policy makers together and move forward with the effort to develop more effective coordination of watershed management across the border. He volunteered BWAC and the TRW as a case study for the conference.

Anna Nevarez stressed the importance of inviting the people behind the “Bajagua” project to the September Conference, since she felt that if the project moves forward as planned, it will greatly impair the work of this group.

VIII. Upcoming Events in the TRW. Doug Liden informed the group that there will be a Regional Co-chairs Meeting on December 14th, and that more information should be available on the EPA website.
Ron Saenz announced that there would be a Borders Committee meeting the following day, and that there would be a live web simulcast at: www.sandag.org.
IX. Wrap-Up/Date of Next Meeting. Laura Silvan thanked everyone, particularly those who remained for both sessions, and confirmed Thursday, February 9th, 2006 as the date for the next meeting, which will be held at Camino Real Hotel from 12:30-2:00.
Session adjourned.
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